






Auditor General for Wales’ Audit Certificate and report 
I report in respect of my audit of the accounts under section 13 of the Act, whether any matters that come to my 
attention give cause for concern that relevant legislation and regulatory requirements have not been met. My audit has 
been conducted in accordance with guidance issued by the Auditor General for Wales.  
I certify that I have completed the audit of the Annual Return for the year ended 31 March 2022 of: 
 

Garw Valley Community Council 

Auditor General’s report 

Audit opinion – Qualified  
Except for the matters reported below in my Basis for Qualification, on the basis of my review, in my opinion no matters have 
come to my attention giving cause for concern that in any material respect, the information reported in this Annual Return: 
• has not been prepared in accordance with proper practices; 
• that relevant legislation and regulatory requirements have not been met; 
• is not consistent with the Council’s governance arrangements; and 
• that the Council does not have proper arrangements in place to secure economy, efficiency and effectiveness in its use 

of resources.   

Basis for Qualification 

Accounting Statement 
In my opinion, the Accounting Statement has not been prepared in accordance with proper practice and does not properly 
present the Councils receipts and payments and financial position. The Councils staff costs payments are not in accordance 
with contracts for its Clerk and Warden. The Council should update its contracts with staff to reflect any subsequent pay 
awards. 
Arrangements to secure economy, efficiency and effectiveness in its use of resources 
In my opinion, the Council does not have proper arrangements in place to secure value for money: 
• The Council has failed to comply with its own Financial Regulations in relation to the letting of contracts in the year 
 
Other matters arising and recommendations 
I draw the Council’s attention to the following matters and recommendations which do not affect my audit opinion but should be 
addressed by the body: 
Transparency    
The Council should ensure that meeting minutes, supporting papers and decisions are published. The Council should ensure 
that they also publish the register of Members’ interests on the Council’s website. The Council should ensure that they publish 
full copies of its prior year annual return including the accounting statement, AGS and the audit opinion.      
We recommend that the Council publishes all relevant information relating to Council business on its website in the interest of 
being open and transparent.    
 
VAT 
The Council has not completed any VAT returns for the current financial year on the basis of not wanting to hold on cash above 
the Financial Services Compensation Scheme limit. We deem this as to not be a reasonable reason as to not make a VAT 
claim. We recommend that the Council complete VAT returns and keep up to date with the relevant VAT guidance issued by 
HMRC and One Voice Wales.   
 
Clerk’s salary 
The gross salary paid to the clerk exceeds that set in the contract of employment. We were unable to verify the gross pay to an 
approved pay award. We recommend that any changes to the clerk’s pay are properly minuted. 
 

 

 
Richard Harries, Director, Audit Wales 
For and on behalf of the Auditor General for Wales 

Date: 17/04/2023 
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